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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 9th July 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

135/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk). Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended. 14 members of the public were present.

Apologies were received from Cllr Dr Taylor (prior commitment) and PCSOs Richards and Jones.
136/18 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declaration of Interest.
137/18 Minutes of the meeting of 11th June 2018

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 11th June 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

138/18 Matters Arising
138/18-1  Hatchentan:  This remains with the High Court; a number of mobiles have been removed but others remain on site.  (118/18-4)

138/18-2  Poppets Wood:  There has been no change, but there is now a skip on the site.  (118/18-6) 

138/18-3  Woodchurch Road:  Warning signs are to be put in, but there has been no attempt to address the problem of water run-off, which when frozen in cold weather has led to a number of accidents.  The Clerk to ask for the Highways report. (118/18-1)
138/18-4  Repainting of telephone kiosk: In hand with BT Openreach. (118/18-3)
138/18-5  Meeting with the Head of Planning:  It was agreed that more action is needed. (118/18-5)
138/18-6  Solar lighting of bus shelters:  Quotes are being sought, but costs are likely to be greater than £800 per shelter. (119/18)
138/18-7  HHVEC:  The programme of events has been sent to the Clerk, and Risk Assessments sent to Kristina Hoath.  The insurance company will be contacted with regard to public liability.  (123/18-1)
138/18-8   Collection of arisings from the sports pitches:  The high cost is because a different machine is used which has to be transported to and from the site.  More frequent mowing was suggested by Aspire.  When drawing-up the specification for 2019-2020 the frequency of mowing will be included.  (127/18)
138/18-9 Redesignation of Jubilee field and the sports field as a park:  There are no covenants or legal impediments to the proposal. (129/18)
138/18-10  Overgrown hedges:  Warning letters are sent by KCC, but they must be notified of the problem.  (132/18-1)
138/18-11  Garage review:  Tilden Close: ABC has advised that there are drainage problems in one garage; it is not financially viable to knock down and rebuild others – other options are under consideration.  The Chennells:  lessees have been reminded that they are not permitted to trade from the garages, ABC is following-up a complaint that one business is still being run. (138/18-2)
138/18-12   WW1 commemorations:  The Chairman asked Cllr Pickering if it would be possible to borrow some items from the recent ABC exhibition, for use by HHVEC.  (123/18-1)
139/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Telephone kiosk on the village green:  It was reported that the kiosk has been vandalised and needs cleaning; this will be reported to BT Openreach.

Hallmark Farm planning application:  The applicant stated that he has planning permission for units on the site but the access is restricted due to planting, hence the planning application.  Southern Water will also be using the site as a base for a 29-week period during installation of a water main on the A262.  

Notes on the meeting with Tim Naylor:  Updates were sought and disappointment expressed that lack of resources was cited by ABC for the lack of action, which contradicted Cllr Pickering’s previous assurances.  Cllr Pickering replied that significant legal costs are being incurred by ABC’s action at Hatchentan, so as to protect the local community.  He noted that the department is currently fully manned but consultants are being used in some posts, rather than full-time employees, because of a nationwide shortage of planning officers.  Cllr Pickering was asked if a recovery plan is in place to address the backlog, but he stated that he was unaware of any such plan; the Vice-chairman advised that ABC has stated that it has a plan in place to deal with the backlog.  Concerns were expressed that large developments may be prioritised over small, private applications; Cllr Pickering replied that a team of officers is in place whose remit is to work on the large developments.
Concerns were expressed with regard to delays in decision-making for Ransley Farm, Church Hill and Bishops Close, there was surprise that Ransley Farm was to be a delegated decision.  The Clerk replied that this was an error, the application will be determined by the Planning Committee.

Comments were made on planning applications to be discussed later in the meeting, and the Parish Council was asked if the Certificate for Lawful Development application at the Animal Retreat was to be considered.  The Clerk stated that latter is not out for consultation and would, therefore, not be discussed.
Willow Paddock:  This had been raised with Tim Naylor, who was asked that the owner be reminded of the June 29th deadline.  The Chairman advised that this had not yet been done.

Church Hill planning application:  The Parish Council was asked if it was aware of recent developments.   The Chairman replied that it had been notified and this would be discussed at the August meeting, having been received too late for inclusion on the July agenda.   
Ransley Farm:  Concerns were expressed at the failure to reply to correspondence by the developer and ABC.  It was noted that there are errors in the application, eg trees have been removed that were described as to be retained; a hedgerow has been removed; the visibility displays are inadequate and do not comply with Highways’ requirements.  It was further noted that Highways have stated that the proposed pedestrian crossing is unnecessary, but it was thought that it is in the wrong place.   It was felt that the Parish Council should comment further given the number of changes to the application.  The Chairman requested that a list of changes be sent to the Parish Council; it was noted that these have been sent to ABC and therefore should be published on the ABC website.  Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that the comments will be followed-up and thanked residents for their vigilance, given that the Parish Council has insufficient resources.

The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Planning Portfolio holder.

140/18 Planning applications
18/00309/AS  Pillreed Lodge, Plurenden Road, High Halden
Change of use of garage to living accommodation
Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that planning permission had been given for a games room, not a garage (12/01120/AS).  The need for the conversion was queried given that other static homes are on the site, and the size of the garage (50ft x 20ft).  The 4-month delay between receipt of the application and registration was queried.  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application given that a garage of that size should not have been on the site.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application given that a garage of that size should not have been on the site.
18/00739/AS  Hallmark Farm, Ashford Road, St Michaels

Proposed new field access and farm gate
The Chairman expressed concerns that this would be another access onto the A28, and asked why provision was not made previously for the access.  Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that she is supportive of agriculture, notwithstanding that there would be another access if the Pope House Farm site is given the go-ahead.  Concerns were expressed at the use of the site by Southern Water, but the Vice-chairman noted that this would be for a limited period.  It was proposed that the application be supported, but with the condition that the site reverts to agriculture on completion of the Southern Water works.
Resolved:

That the application be supported, but with the condition that the site reverts to agriculture on completion of the Southern Water works.
18/00882/AS  Cherry Tree Farm, High Halden
Demolition of the existing stables and the erection of a twin unit mobile home for use as an ancillary dwelling to the Cherry Tree Pet Crematorium
The application stated that the stables are not used and there is a need for someone to be on site at all hours.  This was queried, given that there is already a house on the site.  It was noted that there is no Business Plan in support of the application; the site is outside the village confines; there is no justification for another dwelling in an isolated location, and there is no need for someone to live on site. 
It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
No applications have been received, but information pertaining to the Church Hill site was sent to the Clerk by the agents.  It was thought that these should be on the ABC website.  [Post-meeting note:  these had not yet been uploaded by cob 10th July but will be circulated to councillors.]  Councillors are asked to read the comments on the ABC website.

Approvals:
18/00675/AS  Rose Cottage, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch
Erection of single storey side extension
Prior approval not required:
18/00569/AS  Little Hookstead Farm, Hookstead, High Halden

Prior notification for the proposed change of use of agricultural buildings and land within their curtilage to 4 residential dwellings and associated operational development  
Refusals: 
 18/00378/AS  Leisure Park Real Estate, Woodlands Park, Tenterden Road, Biddenden
Variation of condition 4 of permission 12/00898/AS to allow for the stationing of static holiday caravans occupied for holiday purposes only and not to be occupied as a person's sole main place of residence
Withdrawals:  
None to date.

Other planning matters:
It was noted that the Parish Council has already iterated its dissatisfaction with the Planning Department:  disappointment with the service received, the backlog and failure to respond to emails.  The Chairman proposed that this be taken up with the Chief Executive.  Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that the Parish Council writes to the Chief Executive expressing its concerns re the Planning Department, copy to the Portfolio holder.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council writes to the Chief Executive expressing its concerns re the Planning Department, copy to the Portfolio holder.  

The Chairman will circulate a draft letter to councillors.
Local Plan:  The Chairman spoke at the Examination in Public.  The inspectors’ post-hearing advice notes were published on 29th June, and confirm that ABC can demonstrate a 5-year land housing supply.  The Stevenson Bros site has been removed from the Plan..

Venruth:  This will be determined by the Planning Committee on 18th July.  No councillors are available to speak on the Parish Council’s behalf. Cllr Pickering was asked to read a statement on the Parish Council’s behalf, if this is permitted, otherwise a written response will be submitted.
Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.

149/18  Football pitch allocation at Hopes Grove

Brought forward with the Chairman’s permission.

Clarification was sought regarding the pitches used by the Hornets teams.  Barrie Croucher asked how many Hornets teams wish to play on the full-size pitch.  Lesley McCarthy replied that there are 7 teams, with the possibility of an eighth:  1 on the 5-a-side pitch; 1 on the 7-a-side; 2 use the bigger pitch on Jubilee Field (9-a-side); 2 on the full-size pitch; in addition the U13s would like to use the full-size pitch but with their own pitch markings.  Lesley McCarthy also advised that the Hornets now play in 3 leagues; matches in the Maidstone League play on Sundays with a 10.30am kick-off.  
Barrie Croucher stated that the U13s could use the full-size pitch if there were no alternative, but could not accept the additional markings.  Lesley McCarthy noted that it is an FA recommendation that the U13s play on a smaller pitch, but it is not a requirement.

Cllr Mrs Baldock asked how many home matches are played each season:  Barrie Croucher advised that Brewmasters play 8-15 depending on the team’s success in home matches.  Lesley McCarthy stated that there are 8 home matches per team.  Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that the full-size pitch could accommodate the relevant number of matches; she further noted that remedial works by Aspire have been delayed by the lack of rain.  Lesley McCarthy said that she will ask that the pre-season friendlies are played away, and agreed that the U13s would play without the second markings on the full-size pitch.
The Vice-chairman stated that the intention remains to put in drainage across the whole park on receipt of S106 monies.

Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that suggestions as to names for the park are wanted, this may be run as a competition in the Herald.

Cllr Mrs Baldock further advised that a meeting is being called by Sport England at which the clubs should be present, with their up-to-date development plans.

Cllr Mrs Baldock and the Vice-chairman are to hold a meeting with the football clubs to discuss outstanding matters.
141/18 Financial report

141/18-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	Direct debit
	Public Works Loan Board (pavilion)
	1188.25

	001358
	Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance (donation agreed at June meeting)
	250.00

	001359
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001360
	S Wood (expenses)
	44.37

	001361
	S Robinson (expenses)
	17.10

	001362
	J Audsley (expenses)
	28.50

	001363
	D Bucket (internal audit fee)
	310.80

	001364
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25

	001365
	Cancer Research UK (in memory of Michael Kenyon-Slaney)
	25.00

	001366
	Mintfresh Services (bus shelter cleaning)
	35.00

	001368
	Npower Ltd (pavilion)
	245.13


Balance as at  9th July 2018

£  58890.01 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£      503.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  

141/18-2  To consider a request for a donation to Carers’ Support
Cllr Mrs Baldock proposed that a list of charities be drawn up at the Annual Parish Council meeting, reflecting which benefited the community, and that provision be made in the budget for donations.  The request was refused.
141/18-3  To agree payment to the Clerk for additional hours worked during the Village Confines exercise
Resolved:
That the Clerk be paid for the additional hours worked during the Village Confines exercise.

142/18  Reports

142/18-1  PCSO  A written report had been submitted reporting that crime in the parish had remained low, and urging residents to remain vigilant. 
142/18-2  Community Warden  No report in the Warden’s absence.
142/18-3  Ward member Cllr Pickering reported that Hatchentan remains with the High Court; some mobiles have been removed from the site but Cllr Pickering will insist that the site is cleared of hardcore, the Klargester etc.  [Post-meeting note:  there is uncertainty as to the number remaining on site.]  Venruth:  there are concerns at the size of the proposed caravan,  Cllr Pickering will be speaking against the application at Planning Committee and noted that the applicants have given up their gypsy status – this is at odds with the application.   It is hoped that funding will be forthcoming from the Dept for Transport to improve and connect cycleways and footways.  The Royal Military Canal (14 miles of which are in Ashford Borough) will be extended to Hastings.
142/18-4  Environmental  Works to the new bridge begin on August 13th.  Disappointment was expressed with the standard of work carried out on behalf of the Public Right of Way Office, to the footpath in the football field.  The pavilion was let for a private function on July 7th, the hirers were thanked for leaving the pavilion and field in such good order.  Cllr Mrs Morgan was thanked for her help.
142/18-5  Safety and security  See 142/18-1.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell attended the Neighbourhood Watch AGM and is hoping to connect with Neighbourhood Watch at Biddenden.
142/18-6  Highways  Reports of potholes in need of repair should be sent to the Vice-chairman.  A number of overgrown hedges have been cut back.  The Chairman welcomed the pothole repairs recently carried out in the village.
142/18-7  Marketing/Projects  Copy deadline for the Herald is 21st July.  In addition to articles already received and listed by Cllr Mrs Baldock, the Vice-chairman suggested that an item on the number of football teams be included.
142/18-8 Finance Committee  The Committee meets on 31st July.
142/18-9 KALC  The next meeting is on July 18th.
143/18 Information items

143/18-1  HHVEC update Contributions of memories and memorabilia for the WWI commemorations are sought, and details should be sent to Kristina Hoath.  Funding is available from the Covenant Fund for the ‘There, but not there’ silhouettes, it is hoped to buy 9.  The next HHVEC meeting is to be arranged.
143/18-2  Village Strategy Group:  Paul Buggins will bring an update to a future meeting.
144/18  Update on the village confines exercise 
Cllr Mrs Mitchell reported that 3 public consultations were held, and 79 attended.  A meeting will be held to review comments and redraw the line, if necessary.  A report will then be prepared for the Parish Council (possibly the September meeting); Cllr Mrs Baldock reported that there are a number of comments on the village Facebook page.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell was thanked for her efforts, but demurred, noting that it had been a team effort and the Working Group should take the credit.
145/18  To agree setting up a Committee to identify possible projects for future S106 monies
The Chairman stated that the aims of the committee were to collate comments from the Strategy group, confines exercise etc and then identify projects for the expected S106 monies, taking into account the needs of the village.  The Vice-chairman agreed to lead the group; Cllr Mrs Baldock would be a member and concentrate on sporting needs.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell will pass on comments from the confines exercise.  A number of volunteers came forward at the meeting to participate:  Kristina Hoath, John Ball and John Sargent.  The first meeting will be a ‘brainstorming’ session in the pavilion, to be arranged by the Vice-chairman.
146/18  To consider acceptance of the quote from Fitzpatrick Woolmer for the Parish Council noticeboard 
The Clerk reported that the noticeboard would be lockable and the glazing would be polycarbonate; Fitzpatrick Woolmer could install the noticeboard at a cost of £178.  It was proposed that the quote for supply but not installation be accepted.  The Vice-chairman will organise installation.

Resolved:

That the quote for supply of the noticeboard from Fitzpatrick Woolmer be accepted.
147/18  Repairs to the footpath on the football field:  to discuss the adequacy of the work and payment of the Parish Council’s contribution
The invoice from Lee and Son Surfacing for £1044 was presented.  It was felt that the repairs are of insufficient standard to address the problems, and not in accordance with the original agreement with the PROW office.  The labour costs of £540 were not justified, given that there were 2 contractors on site for less than half of one day.   It was proposed that payment of the invoice be withheld pending resolution of the Parish Council’s concerns.
Resolved:
That payment of the invoice be withheld pending resolution of the Parish Council’s concerns.
148/18  To discuss ways to advertise village events
The Chairman said that ideas for ways to advertise village events are being sought.  The Vice-chairman noted that estate agents often publicise events on boards bearing their name.  It was suggested that advertising be carried on the bus shelter, but the Chairman countered that this may be a distraction for drivers.   It was agreed that suggestions be sent to the Vice-chairman, for discussion by the S106 group.
150/18  Any other Business
150/18-1  Village website:  The Chairman felt that the website is not proactive, unlike the village Facebook page.  Alerts of new posts on the website are sent to subscribers, but few posts are uploaded.  To be reviewed by the Vice-chairman.
151/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
151/18-1 Receipt of the Internal Auditor’s report.
151/18-2 Discussion of new information from the Church field site agents.

151/18-3  The village strategy group report.

151/18-4   Car parking at the sports pavilion.
152/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 13th August at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 9.00pm.

